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What's new is old again for the digital avant-garde
Modern art's apparent obsession with new media is only natural, but for  
all the cultural brouhaha, very little has changed, writes Rex Butler

The Australian, August 22, 2006

To collude or collide: Technology's influence on contemporary art is  
represented in Adrianne Wortzel's Dream Sequence
CONTEMPORARY art and culture will never entirely get rid of the idea of  
avant-gardism. They cannot because it is the basis of our society,  
which is the making available of always-new products and experiences.  
Every artistic avant-garde, no matter what its specific political  
orientation, is first of all complicit with the capitalism that makes  
it possible.

Today's avant-garde can be found in the so-called new media arts:  
digital photography, computer programs, the internet and so on. The old  
media, it seems, have run out of steam and are no longer able to offer  
us a compelling idea of the future.

Now art schools scramble to appoint professors of new media to make  
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themselves appear relevant, humanities grants go to scholars who can  
prove they use new media in their work, and publishers rush to put out  
books on the new media, not wanting to get left behind.

The rise of new-media art has become a kind of self-fulfilling prophecy  
because even the nay-sayers become part of the hype. It is as though  
their fears and misgivings somehow testify to the power of the idea.  
The one thing we cannot be is indifferent to the new technologies and  
the revolution, positive or negative, they will bring about.

Indeed, the arrival of the new media places critics in a difficult  
position. A negative judgment - say, appealing to the reality of  
photography or lamenting the disappearance of the artist's hand - marks  
them as conservative, as clinging on to something that has long passed  
away. A positive evaluation does not quite seem right either, insofar  
as the only emotion the work calls up is a kind of sublime wonder at  
the magnitude of the technological forces about to sweep over us.

But what if we argue that these new technologies fundamentally change  
nothing? That for all of their promise or threat of a revolution in our  
lives, the truly fantastic thing is that absolutely nothing has  
changed? And that in some ways all of this emphasis on technology for  
its own sake is even a distraction from the real task of imagining the  
massive social transformations that are needed to adequately deal with  
such crises as the depletion of fossil fuels and climate change.

What we are left to admire about the new media is their packaging and  
promotion. The visual arts for a long time have been a forerunner in  
that postmodern game of selling hot air. (The true artists of the past  
century may prove to be all those dealers and curators who made us buy  
their goods, and the true art will have been the art of the deal.) What  
art has never seemed to lose is the ability to sell us the future, to  
make us believe there is a future.

Art in the Digital Age, a recently published book by Bruce Wands, is  
typical of so many on the new media in art. It's intended not so much  
to be read - with only a few large-typed pages and hundreds of glossy  
photos - as to be touched or interacted with. The book purports to  
offer a survey of the various new-media forms, and ironically - for all  
the claims made about their revolutionary nature and the way they mark  
an end to art - they appear to replicate fairly closely the traditional  
categories. Thus we have chapters on digital photography, digital  
sculpture, digital installation and virtual reality, performance, music  
and sound art and game and internet art.
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Aesthetically, the works Wands selects to make his case are nothing  
short of calamitous, and display all the worst faults of the amateur:  
an infatuation with technique for its own sake, over-sincerity and too  
much respect for art. How many updated versions of Giotto, Leonardo and  
Raphael, how many hypertext versions of Escher, Borges and Joyce, must  
we suffer before artists realise that it adds nothing to our experience  
of the Scrovegni Chapel to have the angels move, or to Joyce's  
Finnegans Wake to have the text laid out like a concordance?

There is an inherent contradiction in much of the theorising about new  
media. The arguments tend to vacillate between grand statements that  
new media make all previous art forms obsolete - Wands writes that we  
can no longer make any distinction between digital and traditional art  
- and the supposing of a long artistic pedigree that would somehow  
justify them.

Wands appends a long history of technological invention to the back of  
his book, at one point even putting forward cave painting as the true  
origin of the new media: not only the earliest example of graphic  
storytelling, but also the earliest example of an immersive  
environment.

Of course, to think of the new media as merely a series of  
technological breakthroughs is the crudest form of historical  
determinism. And yet, beyond the dialogue the creators of digital art  
maintain with their machines, it is striking how little sense they have  
that what they are doing is mediated by other forces: social and  
political, not to mention art-historical.

The result is the production of airless, claustrophobic, lifeless  
little worlds, child-like and autistic in their emotional range. It  
reaffirms the cliche of computer geeks or game addicts, hunched over  
their keyboards and consoles in darkened rooms, refusing to open the  
door.

Even such socially involved work as Ken Goldberg's Telegarden  
(1995-2004), in which a group of users kept alive a small garden via  
instructions relayed through the internet, seems naive and falsely  
utopian, like virtually all gestures towards the net as a form of  
social democracy or the argument that we are seeing the rise of a new  
class dealing only in virtual property.

Indeed, perhaps the most poignant work in the book is Stephen  
Vitiello's World Trade Centre (1999), in which the sounds of the wind  
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and of aeroplanes taking off recorded high up in the World Trade Centre  
were transmitted via the internet to an art gallery. What winds of  
change did its receivers not pick up, obsessed as the artist was by the  
irreversible social advances brought about by the new technologies?

The fact to be faced squarely, although uncomfortably at the beginning  
of the 21st century is that, for all of their genius of technique,  
nothing has fundamentally changed with the introduction of the new  
technologies.

The same social and political problems remain, and we seem increasingly  
unable to envisage the kinds of social transformations that would be  
required to break the impasse. And art may be not the solution but part  
of the problem, exactly what prevents us from confronting this  
situation by endlessly offering palliatives. It is precisely through  
art that capitalism trains us in and reconciles us to its ineluctable  
condition.

Art of the Digital Age by Bruce Wands is published by Thames & Hudson,  
$90.
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